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Transportation of Used Nuclear Fuel: Progress Report

The Board was briefed on NWMO'’s work on used fuel transportation. Transportation of
used fuel from interim storage to a potential repository location has been identified by
NWMO Board and Advisory Council members, the Canadian Nuclear Safety
Commission, provincial governments and many stakeholders as a critical component of
NWMO's work. Transportation safety will become an important topic for public dialogue
as the APM site selection proceeds. Mr. Nash reviewed some of the preparations
NWMO has made for external dialogue on transportation.

Chris Hatton reviewed the dose assessment chart with Directors noting that it had been
discussed with CNSC staff.

Directors reviewed and provided feedback on NWMQO'’s draft brochure on the Safe
Transportation of used Nuclear Fuel to Canada’s Deep Geological Repository.
Directors discussed the accident scenarios that had been researched. Directors agreed
that there is a need to put possible radiation doses in context to other daily life
exposures. Ms. Shaver will reach out to all Members organizations in order to leverage
their work already done in this area.

Preliminary 2013-2017 Business Plan

The Board was briefed on the preliminary 2013-2017 business plan. It was reported
that a key development since the approval of the 2012-2016 plan last December s the
further refinement of the business planning milestone assumptions for APM site
selection. OPG have also provided a revised direction for the work on the completion of
the design and for preparation for construction of the L&ILW DGR.

Kathryn Shaver discussed the site selection assumptions adopted for purposes of
guiding the 2013-2017 business plan. She noted the importance of ensuring that
financial resources are in place and programs well advanced to enable continued
momentum with the phases of site selection. The business plan assumes continued
advancement of the APM technical programs in parallel with the further evolution of the
community-driven site selection process, including preliminary assessments and future
site characterization.

Directors discussed planning assumptions adopted around the scope of detailed site
characterization associated with future work and specifically, the number of
communities assumed to advance in future to that phase. Mr. Nash noted that the
Board would be consulted in the future on the decision to move forward with one or two
sites into site characterization. At this time, the business plan provides the financial
flexibility to accommodate scenarios with one or two sites carried forward to detailed
site characterization and that the decision to proceed with site characterization would
be brought to the Board.

One director observed that as expenditures on the APM technical program increase
the Board needs assurance that NWMO has sufficient technical capability and that the
program is well planned to deliver results.

Chris Hatton presented the proposed business plan for the APM technical program.
Directors discussed the program and how the technical work should proceed in



13.

14.

-9- June 14, 2012
Meeting No. 2012-2

crystalline and sedimentary rock. It was noted that there is not a great cost differential
to move research forward in both types of rock.

Directors asked about how management is ensuring from a financial planning point of
view that the business plan addresses what needs to be done to ensure successful
implementation of APM. Mr. Nash stated that the work to be carried out by the NWMO
is subject to Board oversight and review by the Advisory Council. He also indicated
that the Independent Technical Review Group also reviews NWMO's technical work
program and provides the Board with comments on its effectiveness and efficiency.
Within the context of the approved business plan, the NWMO also carries out
competitive tenders for the work to ensure it is done in a cost effective way. The
Directors discussed the usefulness in benchmarking the NWMO'’s work against similar
work carried out by sister organizations from other jurisdictions.

Several Directors noted the continued movement in the Ontario government towards
greater transparency and accountability and encouraged NWMO to ensure all of its
major decisions, particularly those related to major expenditures are well documented.
A Director remarked that NWMO regularly under spends its annual budget and in
public companies that would result in budget cuts. Mr. Nash discussed the fact that
NWMO is managing project work that has never been done before and the work is
subject to variables that make cost estimating difficult and result in the need for project
contingency. While some operational components of NWMO'’s activities can be
forecasted with some certainty, a large component of NWMO’s work involves the
delivery of a collaborative, community-driven site selection process and design
development work for which program budgets are more difficult to forecast. Each year
is very different from the previous. Actual program costs vary annually as the NWMO
moves forward with each subsequent phase of the site selection process, and vary
according to the number of communities and local and regional stakeholders engaged,
and the timing of their decision-making and engagement and capacity-building
activities. Mr. Nash committed to subdividing the budget for next year into project work
typically requiring contingency and ongoing operational activities.

Derek Wilson reviewed the preliminary business plan for the work on OPG’s Low and
Intermediate Level DGR (L&ILW DGR). He discussed the change in expected timelines
for the public hearings and OPG’s decision to defer further detailed engineering until a
licence is received and the OPG Board has approved the next phase. NWMO's work
program and budget has been adjusted accordingly.

Draft 2011 Annual Report of Directors

Directors reviewed the draft cover note for the Annual General meeting which will
accompany the 2011 annual report. Directors agreed that it was an appropriate
summary to be presented to the Members.

Transition Plan to Not-For-Profit Corporations Act.

Pat Moran reviewed NWMO's transition plan under the new Canada Not-For-Profit
Corporations Act. Not-for-profit corporations have until October 17, 2014 to transition
to the NFP Act. Corporations that do not transition to the new Act by the deadline date
will be assumed to be inactive and will be dissolved by Corporations Canada.
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The corporation must replace its letters patent, supplementary letters patent and by-
laws with new governance documents by submitting articles of continuance to obtain a
Certificate of Continuance and creating and filing new by-laws that are in compliance
with the NFP Act.

Mr. Moran reported that the membership agreement, existing letters patent, and by-
laws had been reviewed against the requirements of the NFP Act. Based on this
review, it was determined that no changes are required to the membership agreement.
Articles of continuance and a new By-law have been prepared in consultation with the
Members.

Mr. Moran outlined the material changes, which included more stringent conflict of
interest provisions and changes to the election and appointment terms for Directors.
Newly appointed directors can only be appointed for a maximum 4 year term. However
current directors may remain in office until successors are elected by members. Mr.
Moran also reported on a number of less material changes that would apply to NWMO.

Directors were asked to recommend approval of these changes to the NWMO
Members:

IT IS HEREBY RESOLVED THAT:
The NWMO Board of Directors recommends to the NWMO members
approval of:
e By-Law No. 7 (which repeals all previous by-laws); and
o the Articles of Continuance
as presented.

The motion was made, seconded and unanimously passed.

Cooperation on the Long-Term Management of L&ILW

The purpose of this item was to review the status of cooperation on the long-term
management of L&ILW. NWMO’s principal interests are to minimize risks to
implementation of the APM site selection process and, where feasible, to assist waste
owners in developing safe, comprehensive and cost-effective solutions.

Pierre Charlebois stated that he was excluding himself from the discussion of this issue
because of a potential conflict of interest arising from other work he is involved in.

Mr. Nash reported that AECL expressed interest in NWMO initiating a study to examine
options for the long-term management of non-OPG L&ILW. NWMO will meet with
AECL to discuss their current plans and next steps.

APM Technical Program

Sean Russell updated the Board on work in the APM Technical program. It was
reported that comments and suggestions from the CNSC were received on the interim
report on the 4™ case study postclosure safety assessment. The CNSC indicated that
the interim report met the criteria of the regulatory guide G-320 on the safety of
radioactive waste management. Mr. Russell reviewed work underway on a 4™ case
study for a repository in crystalline rock with a more permeable geosphere and
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reported that analysis is underway on 5" case study which looks at an APM repository
in sedimentary rock.

Chris Hatton reported on the logistics study underway to investigate methods for
transferring fuel from the reactor sites to the repository facility. A container sizing study
is also in progress to look at the most effective size of storage container. Mr. Hatton
also discussed NWMO's program looking at copper coating technology, noting that the
Swiss nuclear waste management organization Nagra is working with collaboratively
with NWMO on the program. Closure weld development is also being examined and is
one of the most challenging aspects of the repository container design. Work is
underway to examine advanced welding technologies for this service including laser
welding and friction stir welding.

Directors discussed various aspects of the research on copper coating including the
thickness of the coating and what cost implications might result from using this
technology. Directors also discussed the various methods of transportation and the
different types of storage and transportation containers that may be used. A Director
suggested that as container types and transportation are one of the most important
cost drivers of the project, detailed discussions should be held at the Board level before
any decisions are made. Directors also discussed the logistics of moving the different
types of containers from Quebec and New Brunswick and that it would be desirable
and more cost effective to eventually have the dry storage containers and
transportation containers be one in the same.

Legal / Corporate Secretary Report

Pat Moran discussed the Federal Government’s proposed changes to the Canadian
Environmental Assessment Act which is being brought forth in Parliament as part of its
budget-related omnibus bill. Mr. Moran reported the possible impacts on NWMO'’s
work.

Upcoming Meetings

The next meeting of the Board will be on Thursday, September 27, 2012.
In Camera Session

It was determined that an additional in camera was not required.

Conclusion of Meeting

There being no other business, the Chair declared the meeting adjourned at 2:00
p.m.

(*) Denotes actions to be taken.

Pat Moran Dr. Gary Kygler
Corporate Secretary Chair





